FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

FEBRUARY 4, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Amanda P. Little, Interim City Attorney

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Mick Noland, PWC, Chief Operations Officer of Water Resources

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Father Dimitrios Moraitis, Saints Constantine & Helen Greek Orthodox Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Council Member Keefe presented Father Dimitrios Moraitis with a City of Fayetteville All American lapel pin.

Mayor Pitts announced the Character Education Concept for February 2002 was Trustworthiness.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated that on Item 12.B. the nominee Colleen Astrike qualified for the supervisor/manager vacancy and on Item 12.C. the nominee was James Manning.


City Manager Roger Stancil reported to the Council that the market proposal had not been placed on the agenda because he had not received the information in time to process it.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to set the item for discussion on the February 18, 2002, agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


Council Member Massey requested to move Item 12, appointments, to follow Item 9 so that the closed session would be the last thing on the agenda.


Mayor Pitts requested to remove Item 9, discussion of Town Hall meeting, from the agenda.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to approve the agenda as amended.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

2.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

The following items were unanimously approved:

A.
P02-1F.  Approve the rezoning from M1 Industrial District to R6 Residential District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 1404 Waterless Street.  Containing .35 acres more or less and being the property of Lamart Kurvin as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4844, page 752, Cumberland County Registry.

B.
P02-5F.  Approve the rezoning from P2 Professional District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 2425, 2429, and 2433 Owen Drive.  Containing 1.12 acres more or less and being the property of United Pentecostal Church of Fayetteville, Inc., as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 4939, pages 608 and 609; 4940, pages 416 through 418; and 5396, pages 237 and 238, Cumberland County Registry.

C.
Adopt a Resolution and Notice of Intent to Close Portions of River Street.

RESOLUTION AND NOTICE OF INTENT TO CLOSE PORTIONS OF RIVER STREET.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-004.

D.
Adopt Resolution and Notice of Intent to Close Portions of Downing, Faircloth, and Neal Streets.

RESOLUTION AND NOTICE OF INTENT TO CLOSE PORTIONS OF DOWNING, FAIRCLOTH, AND HEAL STREETS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-005.

E.
Approve award of purchase contract to Altec Industries, Inc., Birmingham, AL, for one each Aerial Tower Tree Truck with Chipper Body using the Purchase from Established Contracts clause as authorized per G.S. § 143-129 amended on July 1, 1997, in the amount of $94,102.00.

F.
Approve Municipal Agreement with NC DOT for annual bridge inspections.

COPY OF A RESOLUTION PASSED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-006.

G.
Adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment 2002-3 (Airborne and Operations Museum Reimbursement of $95,395.00).

H.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (Broadwell Property – Located on the eastern side of Graham Road).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A‑31.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-007.

I.
Adopt Resolution of support for the Cape Fear River Basin Water Resource Management Proposal. (PWC)

RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR CAPE FEAR RIVER BASIN WATER RESOURCE MANAGEMENT PROPOSAL.  RESOLUTION NO. R2002-008.

J.
Approve the following Public Works Commission contract awards:

1.
Agri-South Biosolid Services, Inc., low bid, for land application of biosolids in the amount of $547,830.00.


Bids were received as follows:


Agri-South Biosolid Services, Inc. (Fayetteville, NC)
$547,830.00


Bio-Nomic Services, Inc. (Charlotte, NC)
$669,330.00


Otter Creek Environmental Systems (Winston-Salem, NC)
$669,600.00


Granville Farms, Inc. (Oxford, NC)
$688,500.00


Synagro Southeast, Inc. (Winston-Salem, NC)
$699,300.00


Fenn-Vac, Inc. (N. Charleston, SC)
$753,300.00

2.
S. D. P. Manufacturing, Inc., low bid, for one (1) Mini Backyard Digger Derrick in the amount of $61,291.00.


Bids were received as follows:


S.D.P. Manufacturing, Inc. (Albany, IN)
$61,291.00


Baker Equipment (Richmond, VA)
$63,500.00


Map Enterprises (Graham, NC)
$91,585.00

3.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P02-2F.  Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to C1 Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 1018 Hope Mills Road.  Containing .31 acres more or less and being the property of Freddie McPherson as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5121, pages 133 and 134, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item by reviewing the current land use and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He stated that both the staff and Zoning Commission recommended rezoning this property to P2 Professional District.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:14 p.m.


Ms. Arlene Hrabovecky, Caldwell Bankers representative for the property owner, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  She stated the property owner was in agreement with the P2 classification.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:15 p.m.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to follow the recommendation of the Zoning Commission for a P2 rezoning classification.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith


A discussion was held regarding the need to watch the zoning on Hope Mills Road.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

B.
P02-4F.  Consider the rezoning from C1P Shopping Center District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 2165 Skibo Road.  Containing .99 acres more or less and being the property of Kimberly Dozier as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5553, pages 269 and 270, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe reviewed the current land use, the 2010 Land Use Plan, and presented photographs of the property.  He stated the Zoning Commission recommended approval of the C3 classification and the staff recommended denial because it was not compatible with the surrounding community.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:21 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the recommendation of the Zoning Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

C.
P02-6F.  Consider the rezoning from R6 Residential District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located on McArthur Road and being a portion of Lafayette Mobile Home Park.  Containing .15 acres more or less and being the property of 3M Partners as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5066, pages 830 through 832, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe presented the current land use, the 2010 Land Use Plan which recommended residential, and photographs of the property.  He stated the Zoning Commission recommended approval of the C3 rezoning and the staff recommended denial because of encroachment of heavy commercial in a residential area.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time. There was no one present to speak and the public hearing opened and closed at 7:28 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the recommendation of the Zoning Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Pitts and Gonzalez)

D.
P02-7F.  Consider an application by Harold Maxwell for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 32-24(3), to allow a day care in a P2 Professional District for an area located at 907 Hay Street.  Containing 2.22 acres more or less and being the property of Harold and Lolene Maxwell as evidenced by deeds recorded in Deed Books 2662, page 842; 2701, page 614; 2905, pages 675 and 676; 2465, pages 395 through 398; 2903, pages 7 and 8; and 2672, page 375, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe reviewed the current land use, the site plan, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He stated the Zoning Commission recommended denial of the special use permit and the Planning staff could not make a recommendation but if approved they did recommend there be a condition placed with the findings of fact that appropriate fencing be installed around the playground and appropriate parking be provided for the daycare.  The other findings of fact would be that such use shall fit in with the character of the area in which such use is to be located and that such use was not detrimental to the surrounding neighborhood.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 7:35 p.m.


Dr. Harold Maxwell, 340 Summertime Road, Fayetteville, NC; Mr. Brian Manning, Attorney, 214 Mason Street, Fayetteville, NC; and Ms. Donna Pyles, address not given; Mr. Joseph W. Baggett, 365 Valley Road, Fayetteville, NC; and Dr. David Schutzer, 617 Brisbane Court, Fayetteville, NC, were sworn in by the City Clerk.

Dr. Harold Maxwell, Mr. Brian Manning, and Ms. Donna Pyles appeared in favor of the special use permit.  Mr. Joseph W. Baggett and Dr. David Schutzer appeared in opposition noting traffic and parking as their concerns.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 7:55 p.m.


A discussion was held regarding the number of children that could be accommodated in the daycare and the traffic issue.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the special use permit with the findings of fact.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez)


Mayor Pitts cautioned the Council, the Zoning Commission, and Mr. Sharpe that all discussions needed to be limited to legal issues and an effort needed to be made to stay within the guidelines on special use permits.


Mr. Sharpe stated he would advise the Chairman of the Zoning Commission to limit the discussion at their meetings.

E.
P02-8F. Consider the rezoning from R10 Residential District to P2 Professional District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 905 South McPherson Church Road.  Containing .47 acres more or less and being the property of W. A. and Gladys Daniel as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 679, pages 265 and 266, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.  Mr. Sharpe reviewed the current land use and the 2010 Land Use Plan.  He stated the Zoning Commission recommended a P4 zoning and the staff recommended a P2 because it would be a logical extension of the P2 to the south and was consistent with the surrounding land use and the 2010 Land Use Plan.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:08 p.m.


Mr. Gerald Daniel, 2508 Wilmington Road, Fayetteville, NC, appeared in favor of the rezoning.  He stated he felt the P2 was consistent with the 2010 Land Use Plan and was the highest and best use of the property but he would go with the P4 classification if that was what the Council preferred.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 8:10 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the Zoning Commission's recommendation of P4 classification.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

A discussion was held regarding the difference between a P2 and P4 zoning classification.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

4.
Consider request to address City Council from Gordon Johnson, Fayetteville Chamber of Commerce, regarding the banner project.


Mr. Gordon Johnson, a Director with the Fayetteville Chamber of Commerce, addressed the Council regarding use of banners to promote the All American City award.  Mr. Johnson reviewed the history of the ordinance revision and explained that the project would be a cost-effective service at no cost to the City.  He stated that the Chamber and CGI Communications were requesting 250 banners which would have sponsors who would have the option of placing their banners in the mall area on Hay Street or on the major corridors throughout the City.


A discussion was held with Council members addressing their concerns about the number of banners, the maintenance of the banners, the installation of the banners, and the duration of the banners.  It was the consensus of the Council that a year was too long of a time span to leave a banner hanging.


Ms. Peggy Anderyszak of CGI Communications addressed the Council and answered questions regarding the process to be used.  Ms. Anderyszak stated the banners had a life of two years and would cost $445.00 per banner with the banners having a continual design to be used for the first year.  She stated that in reality a year was not a long time when considering the cost of the banner and the time required for the installation.  Ms. Anderyszak also stated that 250 banners were not enough for a City as spread out as Fayetteville.


A discussion ensued regarding the Council's concern about being equitable in the use of banners and flags and signs for advertising.  They also discussed the difference in flags and banners.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to table the issue until the Council retreat and to bring it back for discussion and a vote the first meeting in March.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated there was no contradiction in the sign and the banner ordinances.  The banner ordinance had been passed and was separate from the use of flags and the use of banners for advertising.


Council Member Haire withdrew his second to the motion.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey


Council Member Fogleman stated she understood the distinction now and if the motion were withdrawn, she would be willing to go forward if there were structure in place with the staff being responsible for making recommendations as far as number, duration, location and maintenance.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she would not withdraw her motion because she felt the public needed to be informed there were two different issues and that needed to be dealt with before proceeding with the banners.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 2 in favor (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez) to 8 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Haire, Kirby, Pitts, Kendrick, Massey, Fogleman and Worthy)

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to go forward with the banners with the understanding that staff will be charged with the responsibility of coming back to the Council with recommendations regarding terms, number, and location.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

Further discussion was held regarding clarification on the motion.  City Manager Roger Stancil inquired if the Council was approving the concept and not the 250 banners and wanted the staff to come back with number and location.  Ms. Fogleman replied in the affirmative and stated that duration was the main problem.

A discussion was held regarding maintaining the price and structure of the banners if the duration time was changed.  Ms. Anderyszak stated that the pricing had never been changed by the company in the past.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Gonzalez)

5.
Consider request to address City Council from Ralph Mott regarding proposal for temporary taxi permits.


Mr. Ralph Mott addressed the Council and requested the Council allow temporary ten-day taxicab permits.  He stated that currently he had to wait ten days and as a result he often lost good drivers.


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated she could not recommend issuing temporary permits because of public safety purposes.  She stated that background checks were necessary and there was no greater turnaround than ten days based on her research.  Ms. Little informed the Council that quite a few licenses have been denied because of criminal records and the City would be signing the temporary permits and would be held liable.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to deny the request.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

6.
Update from Mark Kendrick, Vice Chairman of the Metropolitan Planning Organization, concerning the December 19, 2001, Transportation Advisory Committee Meeting.


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick gave an update of the issues reviewed at the meeting to include the Congestion Management film, the 2003 Unified Planning Program, environmental issues, the Southeastern Rail Corridor Plan, and the closing and rerouting of Bragg Boulevard.


No action was taken on this item.

7.
Consider review of Policy 110.3, Appointments to Commissions, Boards and Committees, and refer to Policy Committee.


Council Member Keefe stated he felt that resignations should be treated differently from the regular vacancies on the boards and commissions.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to refer to the Policy Committee an alternative selection process for members who have resigned from City boards and commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

8.
Discussion of City Theme and Song.


Mayor Pitts presented this item and stated he felt a theme song should be developed for the City.  Mayor Pitts stated he wanted to stay in step with the Greater Fayetteville Foundation's 100-days program.

MOTION:
Mayor Pitts moved to develop a theme song by means of a contest soliciting songs with auditions to be held within a 90-day suspense date for entries and with the staff coming up with a process for receiving the entries.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


A discussion was held regarding whether prizes should be given, the inclusion of the Arts Council (to which Mayor Pitts agreed), and the possible conflicts that might arise from having to make a choice from the diversified types of music within the diversified Fayetteville community.


Council Member Worthy called for the question and passed unanimously.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Keefe and Fogleman)

9.
Discussion of Town Hall Meeting.


This item was pulled from the agenda by Mayor Pitts.

12.
APPOINTMENTS:


The following appointments were made:

A.
Appearance Commission:  7 Vacancies - 6 At-Large and 1 Landscape Architect


Reverend John T. Johnson was reappointed to a second term, Ms. Jacelyn Avery was appointed to a first term, Mr. Robert T. Barnes, Jr., was appointed to a first term, Mr. Charles Evans was appointed to a first term, Mr. Bobby Hurst was appointed to a first term, and Mr. Don McNally was appointed to a first term.  Mr. Wesley Meredith was appointed to a second term in the landscape category.

B.
Personnel Review Board:  3 Vacancies - 1 Supervisor/Manager and 2 At-Large


Ms. Colleen Astrike was appointed to the supervisor/manager vacancy, Ms. Valeria Collins was appointed to a first term, and Mr. Jeffry Campbell was appointed to a second term.

C.
City Zoning Commission:  2 Alternate Vacancies


Mr. James Manning was appointed to a first term as an alternate and Mr. Henry E. Clark was appointed to a first term as an alternate.

D.
Parks And Recreation Advisory Commission:  1 Vacancy


Mr. Darren J. Thompson was appointed to a first term as a replacement for Council Member Keefe.

E.
Historic Resources Commission:  1 At-Large Vacancy


Ms. Annette C. Billie, Ph.D., was appointed to a first term.

F.
Fair Housing Board:  1 Attorney Vacancy


Ms. Cheri Siler-Mack was appointed to a first term.

G.
Fort Bragg/PAFB Regional Land Use Advisory Commission:  1 Vacancy of Voting Member; Council Member to be Appointed


Council Member James Keefe was appointed.

H.
Vacancy on Senior Citizens Advisory Commission:  1 vacancy due to resignation - 1 nomination needed


Council Member Kirby withdrew her nomination of David Hill.

Nominations

I.
Public Arts Commission:  3 vacancies (2 Museum of Art members and 1 Arts Council member)


Council Member Fogleman made a motion to go with the Arts Council and Museum of Arts recommendation.

The Museum of Arts nominees were Dr. Henry Hank Parfitt and Ms. Terrie Union.  The Arts Council nominee was Mr. Greg Hathaway.

J.
Fayetteville City Planning:  1 resignation - 1 vacancy


Ms. Vickie Dixon was nominated by Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick.  Ms. Bessie Magby was nominated by Council Member Haire.

Information
K.
List of meeting times and places for Fayetteville Boards, Commissions, and Committees.

10.
Update on cost of litigation to the City for the Police discrimination lawsuit involving former Fayetteville Police Department officers Virgil Reaves and Gregory Williams against the City; former Chief Ron Hansen; City Managers John Smith, Ron Rabun, and Roger Stancil from July 1999 to the present.


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little presented the following legal costs:


Attorney
Representing
Fees

Philip M. Van Hoy
City of Fayetteville and City Council
$283,705.89


Susanna K. Gibbons
Ron Rabun
185,650.27


James R. Nance
Roger Stancil
67,270.92


Richard M. Wiggins
John Smith
46,483.45


Carl Milazzo
Police Officers and Ron Hansen
  15,126.39

      TOTAL

$598,236.92
The following were refunds to the City of Fayetteville in the Gregory Williams and Virgil Reaves lawsuits due to exceeding aggregate for 1996-1997 fiscal year:


1/28/02
$ 81,152.56


7/30/01
17,065.55


4/17/01
75,680.33


8/01
   1,600.00

     TOTAL
$175,498.44

Council Member Massey inquired if the figures included expenses of Jennifer Coleman and Karen B. Sweeney.  Ms. Little stated these figures had not been included in the total and she could not give the figure at this time but would be glad to research it.


Council Member Worthy requested that he would also like the expenses involved with these cases prior to the lawsuit which would predate Cheryl Grant's report.


Council Member Worthy stated he would like the cost to include the mediation cost.  Ms. Little responded those charges were reflected in the legal fees set out in the agenda packet.

11.
Consider closed session for briefing by attorney in litigation matters.

MOTION:
Councilmember Smith moved to go into a closed session to discuss the lawsuits Virgil Reaves v. City of Fayetteville and Gregory Williams v. City of Fayetteville, et al.
SECOND:
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The closed session began at 9:55 p.m. and the regular session resumed at 11:08 p.m.

13.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on City vacancies for period of December 3, 2001, through January 13, 2002.

B.
Update on meeting held with solid waste collectors.

C.
Public Forum update.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Copy of letter to County Manager regarding joint meeting on March 25, 2002.

2.
Copy of letter of appreciation to NCDOT Secretary Tippett for assistance during recent snowstorm.

3.
Letter of appreciation from Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Committee for support during holiday activities.

4.
Letter from developer concerning Zone Two Developer Incentive Credit program.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to adjourn.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The meeting adjourned at 11:09 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk
Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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